
GREATER WILLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of Ordinary Meeting 
  5th July 2017
 -------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
IN ATTENDANCE
Councillor Tinsley, Councillor Carr, Councillor Cogdon, Councillor Danby

Councillor Elgie, Councillor Graham, Councillor Greensmith

Councillor Maynard, Councillor Smith, Councillor Woods

County Councillor Gunn

Emma Mennouni, Community Services Officer 
Helen Cogdon, Town Clerk (minutes)

1. ACCEPTANCE OF APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies were received from Councillor Henfrey. 

The Clerk said Councillor Henfrey was unable to attend due to family reasons. She asked if members would like to buy Mrs Henfrey flowers to send get well wishes. Councillor Tinsley said; our thoughts are with Ken and Margaret. 

Flowers were approved. The Clerk circulated a card for signature.

Acceptance of apologies were proposed by Councillor Tinsley and seconded by Councillor Carr.
2. DECLARATION OF INTEREST
Members are reminded to update their Declaration of personal and prejudicial interest register as and when required, as soon as is reasonably possible. 
Councillor Cogdon declared an interest in Agenda Items 12 and 13

3. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION
Residents Agenda Items requested through the Clerk.

Mrs Victoria Hall asked to speak about tenancy issues on Springfield Allotments. 
She circulated a petition from tenants who would like skips provided.

She tabled a report.

She spoke about her issues with the track and fencing to plots 14, 15 and 16, the size of sheds, the keeping of chickens within 50 meters of a dwelling. Introducing the DEFRA recommendation of 1 square foot per bird for the hen house.
Members said they would meet Mrs Hall on site to discuss her suggestions.
4. TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL PARISH MEETING HELD ON THE
 10th MAY 2017
The minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on the 10th May 2017 as printed and circulated were approved and taken as a true record.

Proposed Councillor Tinsley
Seconded Councillor Cogdon
Matters arising (for information only)
None
5. TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING HELD ON THE
10th May 2017

The minutes of the Annual Meeting held on the 10th May 2017 as printed and circulated were approved and taken as a true record.

Proposed Councillor Tinsley

Seconded Councillor Cogdon
Matters arising (for information only)

None
6. TO APPROVE THE MINUTES OF THE EXTRAORDINARY MEETING HELD ON THE 18th  MAY 2017

The minutes of the Extraordinary Meeting held on the 18th May 2017 as printed and circulated were approved and taken as a true record.

Proposed Councillor Tinsley
Seconded Councillor Elgie
Matters arising (for information only)

None
7. TO CONSIDER NEW PLANNING APPLICATIONS

· Pagebank Lodge, Whitworth Lane, Brancepeth – Single storey rear extension

Information only - Approved

· Road Verge to the East of Stockley Lodge, Stockley Lane, Oakenshaw – Improvement and alterations to access to provide improved visibility splays, setback and improved radii

Information only - Refused

· Former Engine Shed, Colliery Road, Willington – Demolish former engine shed, detached dwelling and detached double garage

Information only - Approved

· 5 Brancepeth Terrace, Willington – Single storey rear extension

Information only - Approved

· The Co-operative Food, 1-2 Commercial Street, Willington – 3 x fascia signs only logo illuminated, 1 x internally illuminated projector sign, 3 x non-illuminated wall mounted aluminium panels

Information only - Approved

· Hillcrest, 25 Cumberland Terrace, Willington – Variation of condition 6 of DM/14/01112/FPA to permit the care of children with autism and dual diagnosis

Information only - Approved

· 57a High Street, Willington – Change of use from A1 to A5 hot food takeaway

Information only - Refused

· 4 Wood View, Oakenshaw – Side extension above existing garage

· Former Willington Health Centre, Chapel Street, Willington – Discharge of conditions 3 (CCTV & External Lighting) and 5 (Solar Panels) of planning permission DM/17/00662/FPA
Information only - Approved

· 15 Institute Street, Oakenshaw – Double and single storey extensions to dwelling, double domestic garage in rear garden

Information only

· 18 Surtees Drive, Willington – Two storey side extension

· Childrens Centre, Chapel Street, Willington – Internal alterations, extensions to rear, new entrance and canopy to south elevation and additional hardstanding

· Fir Tree Cottage, Oakenshaw – First floor side extension

· 11 Carville Terrace, Willington – Two storey and single storey rear extension

Proposed Councillor Tinsley 

Seconded Councillor Carr

8. CONFIRMATION OF OUTSTANDING PLANNING APPLICATION DECISIONS

· Willington Methodist Church, Lydia Street, Willington – Change of use of dwelling and Church Hall to wedding car hire and styling business and associated external alterations
Approved
· 10 Park Street, Willington – Single storey rear extension
Approved
· 11 Park Street, Willington – Single storey rear extension
Approved
· 60 Abbots Green, Willington – Two storey side extension, first floor front extension and single storey rear extension
Approved
· The Barn, 3 Stockley Lane, Oakenshaw – Erection of garden feature to front
Approved
· The Barn, 3 Stockley Lane, Oakenshaw – Resubmission of application for the erection of a single and two storey extension, new 2.4m high stone wall to front and alterations to vehicle access
Approved
9. TO CONSIDER THE ALLOTMENT REPORT

Councillor Graham said Item 2 of the letting policy still says County Durham residents. The Clerk will change to this to G.W.T.C.

A resident near Park Top has complained about the keeping of cockerels. The Clerk will see that they are removed.
Park Top tenants have asked for steps and a handrail at the lower end of the site. A site visit will investigate.
The allotment inspection will be held on 20th July 2017 at 9.45 all members are welcome to attend.
The letting policy states we MAY refuse the keeping of hens within 50metres of a dwelling. This shall remain and no poultry may be kept within 50metres of a dwelling will be deleted.
Change stocking rates to 1 square meter per chicken in run and 1 square foot per bird in house.

Councillor Graham said there was no mention in the allotment letting policy regarding the keeping of pigeons.

The Clerk said this is not standard as the small holdings act refers to the keeping of hens. She will investigate if there are any other appropriate recommendations from DEFRA/ RSPCA /Allotment association to include.

Members resolved to provide Springfield site with a skip. Further skip provision on sites will be assessed every year.

10. TO CONSIDER THE TOWN COUNCILLORS MONTHLY REPORT

Councillor Smith said the fly tipping she raised with D.C.C has been removed and more has appeared. She suggested a camera should be sited in an appropriate location.

Councillor Graham said;

Thank you to County Councillors Gunn and Tinsley for organising the cleaning of road drains.

Residents are shooting in North Dene. A pigeon was shot on private land. This has been reported to PACT meeting but no action has been taken.
Elderly residents have asked for bus shelter seats. The Community Services Officer has requested this from Clear Channel.

Councillor Tinsley said;

Sunnybrow residents have requested a seat at the Rocking Tub as the old seat which was part of the Groundwork project was removed. He believes Cornerstone have funding for benches. Councillor Carr said residents would like a seat on the grass overlooking the river not on the tarmac.

The town will be unveiling the George Burdon McKean V.C commemorative stone 28 April 2018 at 11am. The Clerk has started working up the funding bids and coordinating the steering group to provide the associated project activities.

Councillor Carr said there has been damage to gates and fences on the Manor Road paddock area. Police are carrying out regular checks.
11. TO CONSIDER THE COUNTY COUNCILLORS MONTHLY REPORT

County Councillor Gunn said;

Work with Teaching assistants, unions and schools has been undertaken for over a year to look at job descriptions. The Ballot closes on Monday. Durham TA’s are not a recognised union.

There is expansion at NetPark, Sedgefield. Hitachi are creating more jobs. Durham Works have ring fenced 5.1 million European funding for work with young people and will know about the outcome of further match funding by Christmas.

Austerity continues.

Schools are waiting for the next national funding formula.

Early years outcomes were poor and are now in line with national figures.

Councillor Gunn has met with parents at Sunnybrow school.

Cornerstone are providing benches in schools. They are giving back more to the community than D.C.C funding has given them.

D.C.C are supporting Cameron’s family with the Dying to be Cool Programme that aims to raise awareness in young people about the dangers of cold rivers.

D.C.C Facebook has seen a 16% increase in use since the roll out of Universal credit.

County Councillor Tinsley said he has spoken to the D.C.C Traffic Engineer following a request from St Thomas school to provide yellow lines in Cumberland Terrace, Willington. 

The unmaintained playground at Trinity Gardens, Willington is to be removed.

The Town Green Car park recycling bins are to be removed due to commercial use and residents are encouraged to use the home recycling services.

There are to be Kynren directional signs in Willington.

LED lighting is being renewed on Colliery Road, Willington
The Durham County Housing Group garages on Wear Valley estate are to be demolished.
12. TO APPROVE THE BANK RECONCILLIATION

The Clerk tabled the financial reports from 1st March 2017 to 30th June 2017.

The Bank Reconciliation at 1st March 2017 had a starting balance of £244.73. There were credits of £20,725.40 and debits of £16,253.34 leaving an end balance on the 31st March 2017 of £4,716.79.
The Bank Reconciliation at 1st April 2017 had a starting balance of £4,716.79. There were credits of £116,993.15 and debits of £6,632.21 leaving an end balance on the 30th April 2017 of £115,077.73.
The Bank Reconciliation at 1st May 2017 had a starting balance of £115,077.73. There were credits of £5,508.54 and debits of £95,169.76 leaving an end balance on the 31st May 2017 of £25,416.51.

The Bank Reconciliation at 1st June 2017 had a starting balance of £25,416.51. There were credits of £26,064.35 and debits of £7,012.06 leaving an end balance on the 30th June 2017 of £44,468.80.
Proposed Councillor Carr


Seconded Councillor Greensmith
13. TO APPROVE THE BUDGET REPORT

The Clerk said the budget for 2017/2018 is £111,574.

Expenditure from 1st April 2017 to 30th June 2017 is £18,428.03 and there are committed costs of £818.59 leaving an available resource on budget of £92,327.38. 

Proposed Councillor Carr
Seconded Councillor Smith  
14. TO CONSIDER COMMUNITY FUND APPLICATIONS

A Community Fund application for £500 was received from Willington Youth Football to pay towards pitch fees and coaching fees. This was approved.
Proposed by Councillor Tinsley
Seconded by Councillor Elgie
15. TO CONSIDER CIVIC FUND APPLICATIONS

None received
16. DISTRIBUTION OF COUNCILLOR INDUCTION PACKS

The Clerk asked members to familiarise themselves with the contents of the pack which have been designed to give a working knowledge of legislation that members need to consider when acting as representatives of the Town Council.

She also circulated details of Councillor Training that she encouraged members to attend in order to enable the efficient conduct of business during meetings.
17. ANY OTHER BUSINESS (FOR INFORMATION ONLY)

The Council is in recess in August.

18. DATE AND TIME OF NEXT MEETING
Wednesday 6th September 2017 at 6.30pm
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